LOXLEY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF MEETING HELD AT LOXLEY SCHOOL
ON 15th March 2010 AT 7.30 P.M.

PRESENT:
P. Morris, (Chairman), M Nightingale, G. Jones, P. Gregory Hood, & I Seccombe
IN ATTENDANCE:
W. Gadd (Clerk), K. Osborne, B. Williams & C. Harris 
1. APOLOGIES
Apologies were received from C Ayres.

.
2. DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS

Councillors were reminded that they are required to disclose an interest in any item on the Agenda. 
3. MINUTES
The Minutes of the last Meeting held on 25th January 2010 were read and approved as a correct record. 

4. MATTERS ARISING
4.1 2 Hilltop

M. Nightingale advised that water was still discharging over the footpath although it tended to dry up when we had a period of dry weather. The general view is that the pattern is indicative of surface water and a defective land drain. The Clerk was instructed to write to Miss Rackstraw again requesting that she takes action to resolve the long outstanding problem.
4.2 Loxley Village Website

The Clerk reported that the discussion with Mark and Jackie Hensher re the Fox web page on the village website had taken place. Mark & Jackie had forwarded information to Glynn Jones who was now setting up the web page.

5. PLANNING APPLICATIONS

As there were members of the public present specifically with regard to a planning application it was decided to take this item next.
The Chairman adjourned the meeting to give the members of the public the opportunity of making their representations. 

The meeting was re-opened.
5.1 Planning Application Spring Cottage 
There then followed a discussion on the planning application for a rear extension at Spring Cottage. Each Councillor had made separate site inspections and they each reported their findings and views. There then ensued a detailed discussion including consideration of the representations made by the parishioners present. It was decided unanimously that the Parish Council should object to the application. The reasons for the objection are as follows:

· The proposed extension would harm the general appearance of the courtyard and would be detrimental to its character and design. It is out of keeping and would fail to harmonise with the other properties in the courtyard. 

· The permitted development rights were removed by the Planning Authority as part of the original planning permission in 1998. The reason for the withdrawal of these rights was to ensure that amenities enjoyed by the occupiers of nearby properties are protected. The extension would impinge on these amenities. In particular, the overall mass, height and protrusion into the courtyard would be overbearing and overshadow neighbouring properties. 

· The Village Design Statement specifically discourages the installation of the Velux style of roof lights. For the proposed development, the planned roof lights would be inappropriate within the courtyard design and would almost certainly cause light pollution into the first floor windows of neighbouring properties.

P. Morris was instructed to draft a letter to the Planning Department objecting to the application. He would then discuss with his colleagues before the letter was finalised.

5.2 Draft Core Strategy

The Clerk handed a copy of the new Consultative Document for the SDC Draft Core Strategy to P. Morris and this will be circulated to other Councillors.

6. FINANCE
6.1 The Clerk’s Report
The Clerk reported that on 1st March 2010, the Parish had reconciled cash funds of £13454.70 held with Lloyds TSB Bank. This includes £1777 relating to the Flood Relief Grant. This sum is ‘ring-fenced’ and is to be specifically spent in accordance with the grant application. 
The following payments were approved:

W A Gadd


6 months salary




£600.00

H. M. Customs & Excise
PAYE





  £75.00

W A Gadd


postages for the year



  £18.72
WCC Loxley School

hire of school




  £80.00

WCC Loxley School

ground maintenance



£186.72

6.2 Internal Audit
P. Morris presented a letter from Peter Gregory-Hood confirming that he had conducted an internal audit of the parish council’s accounts on 2nd March as per John Francis’s letter of 24th June 2008. He confirmed that all the accounts were in order.

6.3 Grass Tenders

The Clerk advised that she had taken up the references on John Ward Landscapes and they had proved satisfactory. As agreed at the last meeting she had consulted P. Morris and M Nightingale and it had been agreed that we should accept the tender from John Ward Landscapes for the 2010 season. The Clerk has written to John Ward setting out our detailed requirements and has also written to the two other contractors advising then that they had not been successful.

The Clerk will write to the Parochial Church Council requesting payment of their 50% share of the churchyard mowing costs for 2010.

7. FLOOD RELIEF GRANT

7.1 Stratford on Avon District Council

The Clerk has written to Stratford on Avon District Council advising them that we still intend spending the grant monies and that we are in the process of obtaining quotations.

7.2 Quotations

P. Morris advised that he has had site meetings with Mr Wheeler of D W Clark Drainage and Mr Clarke of Clarke Contracting to discuss our requirements and we are now awaiting their quotations. They had both advised a different specification for the drainage channel than that quoted by John Lucas. P. Morris has asked John Lucas to amend his quote so that all three quotations are for the same specification.   
7.3 Flood Sax
P. Morris advised that he and the Clerk had been to a demonstration by a representative of Flood Sax at the offices of Wellesbourne Parish Council. The sacks are used instead of the traditional sand bags and are inflated by contact with water. The cost is £25 per door and they are one use only. At present we hold an emergency stock of empty sand bags in the church but there is always a problem in obtaining sand when there is an emergency. They suggested that the Council might purchase a box of six packages at the cost of £150 to be our emergency stock. In addition, householders whose houses are prone to flooding might wish to purchase their own stock. It was decided that this should be discussed at the Annual Parish Meeting.
8. TRAFFIC CALMING
8.2 Village Gateway Scheme

M Nightingale advised that progress was being made with this project. I. Seccombe had made a bid for further grant monies and £3000 has been agreed subject to ratification later this week.

M. Nightingale and K Osborne have had a meeting with the WCC Safety Team and, as a result, we will need to submit further plans. The speed limit sign on the Stratford Road will have to be moved and WCC advise that the overall cost of making the necessary arrangements will be £2000. M Nightingale said that the overall scheme will be in two phases with the first phase being the re- positioning of the speed sign.
P. Morris thanked I. Seccombe, M Nightingale and K Osborne for the work that they had undertaken on this project.
8.2 Speed Gun Volunteers Scheme

M. Nightingale advised that the police were purchasing equipment to be shared between several villages. We now need to enrol six volunteers to operate the scheme. Once we have the volunteers, he will arrange for them to attend a half-day or evening training course. 
9. PARISH INFORMATION PACK
G Jones had circulated copies of the updated information pack to Councillors prior to the meeting. There were a few further minor amendments and once these are completed the new version will be placed on the village website. A notice will be placed on the notice board advising that it is on website and thirty copies will be printed and distributed to persons in the village who may not have access to the internet.
10. ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

The format of the annual parish meeting to be held on 21st April was discussed. It was decided that there would be no visiting speaker and it would be in a similar format to last year with the usual presentations culminating in a question and answer session. In particular, there will be an update on the Parish Plan including the proposed Village Gateway Scheme and the Speed Gun Volunteer Scheme. P Gregory Hood will present the Church report and will ask Charles Warr, Chairman of the Governors to give the School Report. I Seccombe will be present to answer questions where appropriate. 

P. Morris and the Clerk will arrange for a letter to be delivered to each household advising of the meeting.

11. CORRESPONDENCE
Various correspondence has been received mainly notices of meetings, advertising and other miscellany. The accumulated newsletters and reports were given out to be circulated around the Councillors and to be returned to the Clerk at the following meeting.
12. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
12.1 Wellesbourne Library
I. Seccombe advised that Wellesbourne Library had been due for temporary closure for maintenance work but this has now been postponed.
12.2 Dates of Meetings

It was agreed that the Annual Parish Council Meeting should be on 17th May. Other council meetings will be on 12th July 2010, 13th September 2010, 1st November 2010, 13th December 2010, 31st January 2011 and 28th March 2011. The Annual Parish Meeting will be on 4th May 2011.

12.3 Wellesbourne Airfield

P Gregory Hood referred to the article that Frankie Spray had placed in the Grapevine which confirmed the information in respect of the closure of Coventry Airport which he had reported to the last meeting. The article included a good presentation about the Vulcan Aircraft which is on display at the airfield.
13. DATE OF NEXT MEETING
The next meeting of the Parish Council is scheduled for 17th May 2010 at 7.30 p.m. and will be held at Loxley School. The meeting closed at 9.13 p.m.
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